# William and Mary

Tuesday, February 8, 1983 Volume XI, Number 19

**Non-Profit Organization** U.S. Postage PAID at Williamsburg, Va. Permit No. 26

### 'Fiddler' Next on Theatre Bill

William and Mary Theatre will open the award-winning musical, "Fiddler on the Roof," Feb. 17-19, and 25-26, at 8:15 p.m., with one matinee performance at 2 p.m., Feb. 27 in Phi Beta Kappa Memorial

The Broadway musical, based on Sholom Aleichem's stories, with the book by Joseph Stein, music by Jerry Bock and lyrics by Sheldon Harnick, is about a poor Jewish man, Tevye, his wife, Golde, and their five daughters, all of whom live in a small Jewish community in Tsarist Russia at the turn of the century.

While it played on Broadway, "Fiddler" won Tony and Drama Critics' awards. It opened in 1964 and closed in 1972 after 3,242 performances, making it the longest-running Broadway musical in history. Showtunes include "Matchmaker, Matchmaker," "If I Were A Rich Man," 'Sunrise, Sunset," and "Tradition."

The William and Mary production directed by Louis Catron of the department of theatre and speech, features a cast of 51, including a chorus of 28.

George Jack, will play Tevye, and Niki Ryan, his wife Golde. The couple's five daughters are being played by Judith Clarke as Tzeital; Alison Wood as Hodel; Joy Dibble as Chava; Vicki Ellis as Shprintze, and Nancy Lowry as Bielke.

Set designer for the show is Jerry Bledsoe, who directed the November production of "Tartuffe." Richard Palmer, artistic director of the William and Mary Theatre is lighting designer. Costumes have been designed by Kevin Bossolono.

Musical direction is by Paul Ranzini, with choreography by Denise Damon.

The Theatre box office in PBK, ext. 4272, is open Monday through Friday, 1 -6 p.m., and will also be open one hour before curtain on performance dates.

# **Wellness Center Receives Grant**

Dr. Juliette Karow, director of the Student Health Services, received this week a check for \$8,000 from the Metropolitan Life Foundation for the new Wellness Pro-

The grant is one of five made to academic institutions this year through the Foundation's Student Health Grants Program. A total of \$75,000 has been awarded. Evergreen State College, Olympia, Wa., the University of California at Santa Barbara, Xavier University of Louisiana, New Orleans, and Virginia Commonwealth University, Richmond were also grant recipients.

The Foundation instituted these awards in 1980 to stimulate the creation of innovative programs that encourage students to make sound health judgments. "These grants are intended to help increase students knowledge of the importance of good health and good lifetime health habits," said Metropolitan Life Foundation President Sibyl Jacobson. "Since college provides an environment for both academic and social life, it is a good place to sponsor programs.'

The grant money, said Dr. Karow will be used to print copies of the self-help guide incoming freshmen in the fall.

which has been published by the Health Services staff and to provide materials for the self-help room at the center. Dr. Karow hopes to distribute copies of the handbook this year to all students who request them and to distribute them on a regular basis to

!!SPECIAL PROGRAM!! CAREER EXPLORATION DAY SATURDAY, FEB. 12, MORTON HALL 9:30 a.m. - 1:30 p.m.

(See complete schedule p.2)



Governor Robb and President Graves pose with Rectors of the College who were honored during Charter Day ceremonies Saturday. Pictured left to right are: Herbert V. Kelly, Rector of the College, President Graves, Governor Robb and former Rectors W. Brooks George, Walter Mason, Ernest Goodrich and John Lee Johnson.

### In face of rising costs, increased demands

# Governor plans for future of Education

Governor Charles S. Robb, addressing the near capacity Charter Day convocation audience in Phi Beta Kappa Memorial Hall Saturday morning, outlined plans for finding solutions to the increasing financial demands of public education in a shrinking economy and the need for streamlining and eliminating costly duplications. (see p.

The convocation was also an opportunity for presenting honors. Governor Robb received an honorary Doctor of Laws degree from the College. Vinson H. Sutlive, Jr., professor of anthropology, received the Thomas Jefferson Award. Morris McCain, assistant professor of government, received the Thomas Jefferson Teaching Award.

The Rectors of the College were recognized for their contributions and several were in on the platform Saturday morning, including the present Rector, Herbert V. Kelly '40 and past Rectors, W. Brooks George '32, 1966-68; Walter Mason, 1968-70; Ernest Goodrich '35, 1970-72; and John Lee Johnson '28, 1976-78. Two past Rectors, R. Harvey Chappell, Jr., '48,

1972-76; and Edward E. Brickell '50, 1978-82, were unable to attend.

Governor Robb outlined plans for the formation of a special study committee headed by Secretary of Education John Casteen to help find immediate and longrange solutions so the state can maintain its legacy of quality education.

The committee will include among its members, Carter O. Lowance of Williamsburg, former Executive Vice President of the College and an assistant to several Virginia governors.

The committee will also include senior members of the House Appropriations and Education Committee and of the Senate Finance and Education Committee as well as representative presidents of state-supported colleges and universities.

"Our legislators, visitors and educators commit themselves anew each year to the proposition that equality and quality have a common origin," said Robb, touching on the recent agreement amending Virginia's 1978 college desegregation plan. Robb said he was "less than pleased" by certain

of the federal demands. . ." He said that in his judgment "sooner or later, both the plaintiffs and the defendants in the Adams litigation will have to face a fact that educators, black and white, know in every state - the O. C. R. /L. D. F. approach simply hasn't succeeded anywhere. What has succeeded — what can succeed here is good schools that they believe that all of their students deserve to learn and that receive adequate public support. And that

In introducing the Governor, President Graves spoke of the College's future as it looks ahead to its fourth century and its continuing commitment to the value of a liberal arts education.

"We have at this university a tradition and a foundation of teaching and learning that transcends momentary trends and swings in the pendulum of the economy," said Graves.

"The fundamentals of liberal education, as taught here over the centuries offers a basis of wisdom, of values, and of skills, as

continued on p.5

# CAREER

# EXPIORATION'

# DAY

#### Alumni Panelists

#### **ACCOUNTING - Morton Hall 36**

Norris P. Moses '49 - Moderator Personnel Manager & Director of Recruiting Coopers & Lybrand Richmond, VA

Steven R. Lohr '71 Partner Peat, Marwick, Mitchell & Co. Richmond, VA

Sharon Watkins Horne '76 Contract Auditor Defense Contract Audit Agency Carrollton, VA

#### ADVERTISING/PUBLIC RELATIONS -Morton Hall 341

Russell J. Redmond '55 - Moderator President Redmond, Amundson & Rice Advertising Agency, Inc. and Video Image Productions

Connie Warren Desaulniers '75 Publicity Manager The Old Country - Busch Gardens Williamsburg, VA

A. Clifton Payne, Jr. '79 Assoc. Group Product Manager Lever Bros. New York, NY

#### ARTS/FINE ARTS - Morton Hall 238

Deborah Bowman '77 - Moderator Assistant Art Director East West Journal Boston, MA

Cynthia Seibels '76 Librarian Kennedy Galleries, Inc. New York, NY

Joyce Hill Stoner '68 Director University of Delaware/Winterthur Museum Art Conservation Graduate Program Newark, DE

#### BANKING/INVESTMENTS - Morton 141

Austin L. Roberts, III '69 & '71 - Moderator President First Peninsula Bank & Trust Newport News, VA

Joseph W. Montgomery '74
Senior Vice President and Investment Officer
Wheat First Securities, Inc.
Williamsburg, VA

Sarah Bane Williams '76 & '78 Assistant Vice President American Security Bank Richmond, VA

#### **BUSINESS ADMINISTRATION** - Morton 20

G. Elliott Schaubach, Jr. '59 - Moderator Vice President Todd Electric Company Norfolk, VA

Jimmy Howard '43 President and Owner Howard Distributing Co. Richmond, VA

Susan P. Manix '79 Staff Manager - Regulatory Bell of Pennsylvania Malvern, PA

Linwood F. Perkins, Jr. '52 President The Henry Walke Company Norfolk, VA

#### COMPUTER SCIENCE - Morton Hall 39

Katherine S. Gaertner '53 - Moderator Advisory Credit Union Installation Specialist Control Data Corp. Arlington, VA J. Michael Lugar '77 Computer Sales Manager Burroughs Corporation Chantilly, VA

Deborah Noonan '81 Senior Software Specialist Jeffrey R. Shy Associates, Inc. Williamsburg, VA

#### COUNSELING/PSYCHOLOGY - Morton 1

James C. Windsor '57 - Moderator Professor of Psychology Christopher Newport College Newport News, VA

Endia E. Browne '78 Placement Counselor North Carolina State University Raleigh, NC

Sandy Fagan '70 & '72 Director Bacon Street, Inc. Williamsburg, VA

#### ELEMENTARY/SECONDARY EDUCATION -

Morton 239

Mary L. Passage '63 - Moderator Supervisor (Retired) Newport News Public Schools Newport News, VA

John H. Tucker, Jr. '54 Headmaster The Norfolk Academy Norfolk, VA

Deborah Williams '80 Teacher Bruton Heights School Williamsburg, VA

#### **ENERGY/ENVIRONMENT** - Morton 202

Joe Nash '65 - Moderator Director, Washington Operations Life Systems, Inc. Fairfax Station, VA

Alphonse F. Chestnut '41 Professor/Director (Emeritus) Institute of Marine Sciences University of North Carolina Morehead City, NC

Carolyn K. Offutt '69
Head, Modeling and Guidelines Section
Hazard Evaluation Division
U.S. Environmental Protection Agency
Office of Pesticides and Toxic Substances
Washington, D.C.

#### GOVERNMENT/PUBLIC ADMINISTRATION

Morton 342

Suzanne W. Doggett '80 - Moderator Legislative Assistant United States Congress Alexandria, VA

Linda Mayer Smith '67 Budget Analyst City of Newport News Suffolk, VA

Richard G. Wilkinson '69 Manager of Policy Section of Dept. of Planning & Budget Commonwealth of Virginia Richmond, Va.

#### HEALTH SCIENCES - Morton Hall 38

Stuart A. Smith '74 - Moderator Associate Director, Emergency Department Walter Reed Memorial Hospital Newport News, VA

Catherine Dichtel Heffington '77 Recruiter/Interviewer Hampton General Hospital Newport News, VA Walter R. Wenk, Jr. '66 Dentist Vienna, VA

#### **INTERNATIONAL** - Morton Hall 40

Bruce E. Russell '76 - Moderator Manager, International Cost Accounting Philip Morris, Inc. Richmond, VA

Lawrence T. Leightley '72 Plans/Policy Coordinator U.S. Department of State Vienna, VA

J. Browning Rockwell '77 President Horizon Trading Company, Inc. Washington, D.C.

#### JOURNALISM/MEDIA - Morton Hall 220

W. Wilford Kale, Jr. '66 - Moderator Bureau Chief Richmond-Times Dispatch Williamsburg, VA

Judith Baroody '75 Reporter/Anchor WVEC-TV Norfolk, VA

Denise A. Doverspike '77 Reporter The Virginia Gazette Williamsburg, VA

J. Edward Grimsley '51 Editor, Editorial Page Richmond-Times Dispatch Richmond, VA

#### LAW - Morton Hall 101

Glenn A. Gundersen '76 - Moderator Attorney Dechert, Price & Rhoads Malvern, PA

William R. Murphy '48 Judge Commonwealth of Virginia Manassas, VA

Milton A. Reid, Jr. '78 Associate Industrial Relations Counsel VEPCO Richmond, VA

Michael R. Schoenenberger '65 Associate Dean Marshall-Wythe School of Law College of William and Mary Williamsburg, VA

#### MUSEUMS - Morton Hall 240

Francis D. Roche '72 - Moderator Project Manager, NMAH Inventory National Museum of American History Smithsonian Institution Falls Church, VA

Caroline Bolte '81 Public Relations Director Valentine Museum Richmond, VA

Mary Ann Brendel '58 Director, Group Visits Colonial Williamsburg Foundation Williamsburg, VA

PERFORMING ARTS - Morton Hall 303 Harvey Credle '72 - Moderator Artistic Director Colonial Williamsburg Foundation Williamsburg, VA

David Ballard '74 Director/Puppet Master Moxie Productions Williamsburg, VA Richard Owens '68
Assistant to Chairman
John F. Kennedy Center for Performing Arts
Washington, D.C.

#### PERSONNEL ADMINISTRATION -

Morton Hall 201

Denys Grant '58 - Moderator Director of Personnel Services VEPCO Richmond, VA

Marion Roby Lugar '77
Personnel Representative
E-Systems, Inc. - Melpar Division
Chantilly, VA

Janis C. Nash '67 Employee Relations Specialist U.S. Geological Survey Fairfax Station, VA

#### PUBLISHING - Morton Haii 203

Gretchen E. Smith '81 - Moderator Publicist Dodd, Mead and Company, Inc. New York, NY

Jamie Baylis '81 Editorial Assistant Harper's Magazine New York, NY

Anne W. Ward '77 Free-Lance Writer/Editor/Photographer/ Public Relations Consultant Richmond, VA

#### **RESEARCH** - Morton Hall 343

Robert J. Huggett '66 & '77 - Moderator Chairman, Dept. of Chemical Oceanography Virginia Institute of Marine Science School of Marine Science - \ Seaford, VA

William M. Kelso '64 Resident Archaeologist Thomas Jefferson Memorial Foundation Charlottesville, VA

Althea M. Iliff Wagman '54 Research Associate Professor University of Maryland Medical School Maryland Psychiatric Research Center Baltimore, MD

#### SALES/MARKETING - Morton Hall 301

Benjamin B. Pomeroy '68 - Moderator Manager - Field Management Development Colonial Life & Accident Insurance Co. Columbia, SC

Nancy B. Gofus '75 District Staff Manager AT&T Long Lines Herndon, VA

Harry Lee Cross, III '72 Sales Manager Harry L. Cross Jr. & Sons Real Estate Co. Suffolk, VA

#### SOCIAL SERVICE/COMMUNITY AGENCIES

Morton 302

Pamela Boll '80 - Moderator Social Worker/Family Counselor York-Poquoson Social Services Grafton, VA

Ellen Rudolph '77 Community Services Coordinator. Chapter 10 Colonial Services Board Williamsburg, VA

Purnell H. Westbrook '70 Vice President for Development American Heart Association Richmond, VA

### Notebook

#### President's Hours

President Graves will continue during the rest of the year to schedule open office hours in Ewell Hall for students who wish to come by and chat informally about any topic of their choice. No appointment is necessary. Each caller will be given approximately 10 minutes.

The schedule will include the following dates:

Wednesday, Feb. 16--4 - 5 p.m. Thursday, Feb. 24--4 - 5 p.m.

#### **Badminton Tournament**

The Women's Physical Education Department is conducting an open badminton tournament on Feb. 18 and 19 in Adair Gym.

All members of the College, staff, and community are invited to play in the tournament. College teams from the Philadelphia, Washington, and North Carolina area are expected to compete as well.

Matches begin Friday at 5 p.m, and run until 11 p.m. Saturday play commences at 8:30 a.m. with finals in the late afternoon and early evening.

Entry fees are \$5 per person for the first event and \$1 for each event after the first.

Registration must be completed by Monday, Feb. 14.

Forms are available in Adair office or room 400. All are invited to come and watch this exciting game — admission is free. If you have any questions, please call Feffie Barnhill, ext. 4015.

All non-playing badminton enthusiasts are invited to attend as spectators. There is no admission charge. For further details, please call Feffie Barnhill, ext. 4015.

#### **Backdrop Auditions**

Backdrop auditions will be held Feb. 18 and 19 for "Atlanta," which will be presented April 6-9 nightly at 8:15 p.m. in the Campus Center Ballroom. Warmups for auditions will be held Feb. 16 and 17.

 Actors must have two songs showing range of voice and be prepared to dance.
 Score and script will be made available in the Library Reserve Room.

Orchestral auditions will be held Feb. 26 and 27.

There are parts for 13 men and 13 women.

For more information contact Marc Wright at ext. 4200 or Susan Long at ext. 4418.

#### **Relaxation Guaranteed**

Jerry Teplitz of Williamsburg, author of "How to Relax and Enjoy," will give a program at 7:30 p.m., Thursday, Feb. 10 in the Campus Center ballroom on "Managing Examtime Stress."

Teplitz offers "a series of instant relaxation and energizing techniques." Relaxation is guaranteed. Teplitz is offering \$4 to each member of the audience who is not relaxed at the end of his presentation.

This program is being sponsored by Dean Smith's office.

Teplitz offers a combination of the timeless discipline of Shiatsu with the latest scientific principles of behavioral kinesiology physiology and psychology.

Teplitz holds degrees from Hunter College and Northwestern University School of Law, is a Master Teacher of Hatha Yoga (a graduate of Temple Kriya Yoga) and is currently completing a doctoral degree in the area of holistic health science.

# Seniors to Help Career Center, Graduation Celebrations Begin

The senior class is hoping to raise \$15,000 to make its class gift to the college and contribute to the ongoing library fund.

### Skills Workshop For Employees Set for March 1

A course entitled "Office Management Skills" will be held for interested employees of The College of William and Mary and Virginia Institute of Marine Science on March 7-8, in the Sit 'N Bull Room of the Campus Center.

Class will convene each day at 8:30 a.m. and conclude at 4:30 p.m.

The cost of this workshop will be \$25 per participant and each participant's department will be responsible for this charge.

This workshop is designed to help participants develop the management skills necessary to make their offices run smoothly and efficiently. Specific objectives include: planning effective time usage, avoid time wasting, coping with difficult people, planning effective memos and letters, and understanding business organization.

For further information and registration, interested individuals should contact Charla Cordle at ext. 4214 in the Personnel Office. Deadline for registration is March 1.

Early registration is encouraged as space is limited.

The class of 1983 has elected to present to the College, a Career Planning Computer. Two systems, SIGI, and DIS-COVERER II are currently being student-tested and compared on campus.

Cost of the computer is approximately \$10,000. The class hopes to contribute \$5,000 to the fund for library books. The Library Committee will decide what specific types of books the money will be used for.

On Feb. 21 there are only 83 more days until graduation and in honor of that date three social events have been planned especially for seniors.

There will be a "Senior Section," at the basketball game Monday evening, Feb. 21 with an "83 Days 'Til Graduation Party" for seniors only in the Campus Center Ballroom from 9 p.m. to 1 a.m., featuring Ammonds Band. Admission is \$2 (ID required) BYOB, mixers provided.

The Whaling Company and Adam's in Williamsburg are offering "Happy Hour" for seniors, the Whaling Company on Sunday, Feb. 20 from 8 p.m. until midnight and Adam's on Tuesday, Feb. 22 from 4 to 9 p.m.

#### Summer Job Searching

The Office of Placement will conduct a seminar on Summer Job Searching at 3:30 p.m. on Tuesday, Feb. 15 in Morton Hall, 220. All interested persons are invited to attend.

# Ski Trip to Maine Offers Good Slopes, Good Price

A good snowfall would make conditions ideal, but even without snow, the planned Ski Class to Sunday River Ski area March 5 - 12, will be a good trip for skiers promises Chris Jackson, women's physical education department.

Jackson who is arranging the trip, says that while not as well known as some ski areas, Sunday River has an extensive snow-making facility which assures good skiing. Sunday River has a vertical ascent of 1,750 feet and has been successfully operative this winter, despite the lack of

#### Food Co-op

There will be an initial meeting for any members of the college community interested in participating in a pre-order food cooperative in Williamsburg on Tuesday, Feb. 15, at 8 p.m. at the Wesley Foundation at 526 Jamestown Road.

For more information call 253-2310.

#### Baratin

La Maison Francaise cordially invites everyone to its next baratin on Wednesday, Feb. 9, from 4 - 6 p.m. No matter how well you speak French, come and enjoy the company and conversation.

snow which has closed many areas down.

Cost of the trip will range from \$249 to \$289 and includes transportation (by chartered bus), lessons, lifts, lodging and some meals.

Students may take the class for one P.E. credit but this is not mandatory. The class is geared to all levels of skiers, says Jackson, beginners and advanced and even non-skiers.

Jackson is also extending an invitation to faculty members to make the trip. Special faculty housing at an inexpensive rate is available.

Those planning to make the trip should sign up with Jackson in Adair 102 by Feb. 15, or call her at ext. 4577.

Jackson says similar College-sponsored trips in the past have been highly successful and a lot of fun. Although similar commercial trips this winter have not been totally satisfying to skiers because of the lack of snow, she stresses that Sunday River, because of its snow-making facilities, is able to provide good skiing this late in the season.

# Seniors and Alumni Plan Sessions for May Graduates

The senior class and the Society of the Alumni are co-sponsoring the third annual "Life After Dog Street," (LADS) sessions — practical "How to" workshops for May graduates, Feb. 15, 16 and 17 at the Alumni House.

Designed to give graduates useful information and help them get settled after leaving campus, LADS is a series of informal rap sessions with area alumni.

Alumni from Williamsburg, the lower Peninsula, Richmond, the Northern Neck and Norfolk will serve as resource persons.

Each evening LADS offers two sessions, one at 6 p.m. and one at 8 p.m. At each program, a panel of alumni representing a variety of fields including banking, health care, insurance and real estate will field questions about getting started as a new graduate, perhaps in a new location, in a new apartment and in a new job.

Seniors have received invitations to one of the sessions and are asked to respond to the Alumni House so adequate arrangements can be made for the sessions.

The LADS program was initiated by a member of the Society's Board of Directors and is planned in conjunction with a committee from the senior class which this year includes Terri Cartwright and Cyndy Nash. Alumni chapter president, Dave Mercer '73, from the Lower Peninsula Chapter; Steve Isaacs '70 from Richmond; Bob Johnson '67 from the Northern Neck Chapter and Randy Duval '75 from Norfolk are enlisting alumni for the program.

LADS is not career oriented but was devised to give graduates the advantage of assistance from alumni who have already successfully made the transition from campus into business and professional fields.

Alumni in banking will discuss the many investment alternatives now available, how to establish credit and the best way to set up an individualized money management program. Students may also ask about their rights as tenants and what is the best way to go about choosing a doctor

or dentist. Is it better to rent or buy a car, and what is the most advantageous way of financing a car if you decide to buy one? How much insurance does a young, single person need, what if you're married? These and many other questions are apt to come up during the LADS sessions.

To respond to the LADS invitation and for further details concerning the sessions, please call the program coordinator Diane Hagemann at the Alumni House, ext. 4302, or 229-1693.

Students who come to the 6 p.m. sessions may opt to stay through the later program if they wish, says Hagermann.

Each panel will include a banker, a lawyer, realtor, investment analyst, a physician and an automobile dealer.

#### Ph.D. Oral Exam

Alkesh R. Punjabi will take the final oral examination for the Ph.D. degree in physics at 2 p.m., Thursday, Feb. 10 in the conference room of Small. His dissertation topic is "Catastrophes in Elmo Bumpy Torus."

#### Venture Program

The College VENTURE Program offers full- and part-time paid employment in challenging positions for undergraduate students who want to spend a semester or longer away from William and Mary.

Approximately 150-200 jobs are currently available, ranging from working on Martha's Vineyard to working in a public relations firm in New York City.

A VENTURE Program informational meeting will be held Wednesday, Feb. 9 at 4 p.m. in Room D of the Campus Center.

Former VENTURE participants will be featured. For more information contact Carolyn Blackwell, Office of Extramural Programs, The Brafferton, ext. 4354.

# Governor charges new committee to come up with proposals to streamline higher education in Virginia

(The following has been excerpted the prepared text of Governor Robb's Charter Day Speech)

I am posing for this committee the hardest set of questions about higher education that I know -

Are our goals still attainable? Can we guarantee equality and quality while living within our means?

Are we trying to do too much? Do we really need so many graduate programs on so many different campuses, for instance? Should we follow advice from many quarters — including only this week the Southern Regional Education Board — by reducing enrollments in medicine, other health science areas, veterinary medicine - perhaps even in law - as we are proposing already to do in dentistry? Are we, in fact, producing more professionals in these fields than we can productively employ? Might strategic reductions free up resources both to assure access and to support programs for which new demands exist — for example, the regional graduate engineering programs that attract new investment dollars and spell new jobs and tax revenues?

Aside from the question of finance, how can we both meet the needs of regions where new industrial investments depend on our ability to field new academic programs and in the process, end the fighting over territory that too often has characterized forays into new areas?

How can we streamline management in our colleges and universities so that dollars needed for instruction, research and public service actually get to those activities? Can we combine library systems acquisitions and cataloguing, for example, purchasing offices, and computer centers so as to serve from one center the needs of all the colleges and universities in the state or in a particular region? These are managerial questions, but they matter because existing resources can be put to new uses if we combine support systems and free our presidents and faculties to do what they want to do — teach, conduct research, perform vital public services. To put this question differently, how else than by streamlining and consolidating management can we protect the public against paying twice — or indeed twenty times for one service?

What revenue sources within the General Fund or other than the General Fund and student tuition can higher education tap? And to what extent can we protect the essential principle of equity while also encouraging institutions to do the best they can for themselves?

How have state managerial innovations of recent years helped higher education, and how may they have harmed higher education? A task force of college presidents and state officials is now working on this problem. I am asking this task force to report to me at the earliest possible date.

What new initiatives can bring education and economic development into even more productive relationships than now

Can our partnership with industry include specific agreements that corporations or even profit-making vocational schools will assume primary responsibility for training our citizens in a variety of technical fields, aided perhaps by student financial assistance and other incentives provided by the Commonwealth at less cost than support for students in public colleges?

\* \* \* \* \* \*

I came today to talk about the future, and I want now to carry through on that purpose. If we face the issues I have outlined, if we work together as I have asked, we can choose a future that is at once consonant with the best of our past and reflective of our purposes for our Commonwealth. Let me tell you some of the futures that seem to me possible if we have the will to build them:

° We can use computers and telecommunications networks to meet the highly specialized needs of emerging industries and to augment - not to supplant - the personal interchange between teacher and student that animates learning. We have talked about this possibility for years. New technologies and new economies now available put teaching and learning telecommunications within practical reach - for the first time.

We can use these same technologies to meet the needs of homebound students, of persons immobilized by handicaps, of persons isolated by accidents of geography or

° We can link our libraries by the same technology, and move materials and information electronically and immediately, rather than physically and slowly, and we can consolidate acquisition and cataloguing systems to guarantee that we no longer duplicate functions in every college library in the Commonwealth.

We can consolidate management systems within contiguous regions so that faculty members will no longer need to compete for vital resources with their own logistical support staffs, and our colleges can direct maximum attention toward what they are best able to do - teach, conduct research in the public interest, provide valuable public service.

"We can achieve a more unified common core curriculum for most of our baccalaureate programs, and by that development guarantee that graduate study, which is indispensable to acquiring advanced technical skills, is within reach of virtually

By the same token, we can build greater continuity between high school and college, not by assuming that every student is going to college — or that every student should — but by assuming that every student deserves to command enough academic skills to function in a world that clearly rewards those who know and know how to do.

We can create networks of faculty members so that not every college or university must build from scratch every program — so that what we pay for once does not automatically become what we must pay for again, and again, and again, as colleges determine to have exactly the

° We can address the growing needs of older citizens, particularly of those who find themselves unemployed in mid-life because of technological change, and who need both new skills and the academic background required for new kinds of work. Indeed, we can redefine access to mean that the Commonwealth guarantee that its citizens who take advantage of what we can offer in our colleges and universities throughout their lives which is to say, through a period of change n ow estimated to exceed anything imagined in the labor market - will never become technologically obsolete.

° We can emphasize competence and ability to do as the essential credentials of a college education, and even in era in which vast numbers of former students have described their educations as neither education nor training.







# Sutlive and McCain Receive Awards

Sutlive has received several honors dur-

ing his tenure at William and Mary. In

1974 he was recipient of the Alpha

Vinson H. Sutlive joined the College faculty in 1972 after spending 15 years as a missionary and teacher in Sarawak,

In 1957 Sutlive ans his wife went to Sarawak at Methodist missionaries to work Alumni Teaching Award from the Society among the Iban who were being rapidly converted to Christianity. They took along their two young children, a son three years old and a three-month old daughter.

When the Sutlives left Borneo in 1972, their children were 18 and 15 and their youngest son, born in 1962, was 10.

Sutlive, whose missionary work took or an anthropological orientation during those years, gathered material for a doctoral thesis and many scholarly publications in the field of his new interest.

In 1978 he published a book "The Iban of Sarawak," as part of "The Worlds of Man," series. One of his most recent publications was an introduction to a 1982 issue of Studies in Third World Societies, dedicated to the long-range implications of deforestation in several parts of the world, particularly Southeast Asia. Studies in Third World Societies is published by the department of anthropology at William and Mary and Sutlive has served as one of its editors since 1976. He is also an editor for the Borneo research Bulletin.

Sutlive is currently working on an Iban-English dictionary, hoping to preserve in written form, a language which is rapidly being lost. Iban is spoken by about 450,000 people in Maylasia and about a million other inhabitants of Southeast Asia. Sutlive has also translated severn books of the Old Testament into Iban.

Sutlive did field studies on the social change and urban migration of the Iban and Iban horticulature under a National Science Foundation Grant, 1969-72 and in 1975 received a Fulbright-Hays grant to study the urbanization in Cagayan de Oro and Dumaguette City in the Philippines. His major teaching interests include Southeast Asia, the Iban language, anthropology of religion, tropical ecology and urbanization.

Governor Robb and President Graves pose with Jefferson Award winners Morris McCain (L) and Vinson Sutlive.

Is Leland Traywick, director of the Bureau of Business Research at the School of Business Administration giving Governor Robb some optimistic economic news? Traywick (L), President Graves and Governor Robb chat informally before the Charter Day Convocation.

Chapter of Phi Beta Kappa Award for Advancement of Scholarship and the of the Alumni, 1976-77. He received a faculty summer grant to work on his Iban-English dictionary in 1980.

An active member of the College community, Sutlive has been instrumental in organizing the Junior Year in the Philippines program. He has served as a member of the Asia House committee as well as several other college committees and has worked for several years in the Williamsburg community to expand and upgrade a youth soccer program.

#### THE THOMAS JEFFERSON AWARD

Vinson H. Sutlive, Jr., as missionary and ethnographer you have spent many years living among the people of Sarawak. As editor and writer for Studies in Third World Societies and the Borneo Research Bulletin you have chronicled the lives of indigenous peoples and brought their needs and attainments to the attention of the world scholarly community. As teacher you have brought your diverse skills, myriad interests, and vast experience to your students and colleagues. You have been at the forefront of the preservationist movement and protected the language and culture of the Iban and the eco-systems of the tropical rainforest. You are, and have been, a mediator between East and West, past and present, and traditional and modern societies. You have carried on your indefatigable work with unflinching good cheer, abundant enthusiasm, and, more than anything else, with genuine modesty.

Your devoted concern for the needs of others, both here and abroad, has earned you the respect of the entire community. For your exemplary inspiration to us all, the College gratefully honors you with the Jefferson Award.

#### THE THOMAS JEFFERSON TEACHING AWARD

Morris McCain, you are not only a superb teacher but a fine scholar, and your influence extends well beyond the classroom. You received your B.A. summa cum laude from Carleton College and were elected to Phi Beta Kappa there. The recipient of a Rhodes Scholarship, you were awarded an M.A. in Philosophy, Politics and Economics from Oxford University in 1971 and earned your Ph.D. with distinction from Yale University in 1979. Since your arrival at William and Mary in 1977 your students have evaluated your courses as "intellectually stimulating, challenging, and well organized." They have described you as one of the best, if not the best teacher, they have encountered at the College. Your standards in terms of class preparation attendance and discussion are most rigorous, and upon your return from a year abroad as an exchange professor at the University of Glasgow you were described by the Chairman of your department there as "an individual particularly gifted at involving students in discussion during lectures." While it is your teaching we honor here today, you are an impressive scholar in the field of Soviet affairs, and you have recently

Thomas Jefferson was known for championing the cultivation of human potential, especially as it relates to the constructive solution of societal problems, and for his ability to work for those things that he considered right and not merely popular. You embody these qualities. You are a truly exception faculty member.

#### Morris McCain

Morris McCain joined the William and Mary faculty in 1977. He received his B.A. degree summa cum laude from Carleton College, and was elected to Phi Beta Kappa there. The recipient of a Rhodes Scholarship, he was awarded an M.A. in Philosophy, Politics, and Economics from Oxford University in 1971. In addition to a Rhodes Scholarship, he also received a Woodrow Wilson Honorary Fellowship following his graduation from Carleton College. He earned his Ph.D., with distinction, from Yale University in 1979.

At Yale, McCain was the recipient of an Overbrook Fellowship and an International Research and Exchange Board grant for research in the Soviet Union.

He spent the 1980-81 academic year abroad as an exchange professor at the University of Glasgow.

McCain has recently turned his attention to the subject of arms control. He spent 1981-82 at Harvard University, where he had been selected as a Ford Foundation Fellow in Arms Control and International Security. During the fall of 1982, McCain helped organize and partici-

pated in a campus-wide teach-in on arms control, presented a faculty forum on the same subject, and offered a senior-level seminar on arms control.

#### **Charter Day**

continued from p.1

functional now as they will be in the lambent glow of the CRT computer screen.

"While we have great respect for the capabilities and potential of technology, and indeed offer many excellent courses and programs at the undergraduate, grad uate and professional levels to prepare our students for useful and productive lives in the technological society, we must not forget that at heart lies man, the real soul of the new machines."

In an interview with Daily Press reporter Susan Bruno, following the convocation President Graves said that he thought Robb's proposals would work.

"I think it's something that has to be done when we have scarce resources and I'm confident that it will work and it will protect the future of higher education. It was a very courageous speech," he said.

# Courage and determination will become part of chronicle of optimism and hope

"Let me express publicly, on behalf of the entire College community, our deep gratitude to the hundreds of expressions of care and concern which we have received in recent days for the safety and welfare of the 185 students of Jefferson Hall who lost their William and Mary homes and almost all of their possessions in the disaterous fire in the dark hours of Thursday, January 20th. Your generosity, in spirit and in substance, has been overwhelming, your acts of kindness have been beautiful.

The men and women of Jefferson are safe and sound, they are picking up their lives and their studies with maturity and courage, and we are doing everything possible to support and assist them. And plans are moving forward with enormous cooperation and support from the executive and legislative branches of state government, for the rebuilding of Jefferson at the earliest possible date.

I would also speak to the courage and competence of the public servants of this community who responded so magnificently - in keeping the fire from becoming even worse, in protecting the lives of our students and in allowing us to salvage much more than we otherwise would have from the ruins of Jefferson.

Finally, to the students and members of the College administration who carried out their responsibilities with such dedication and skill throughout the long night and into the days that followed, I express my admiration and thanks.

William and Mary we have seen life, property and even the viability of the College itself, threatened by the disasters of accident, fire and war. Each time the courage and determination of those who have loved this ancient institution have allowed us to overcome adversity and move forward. January, 1983 will be remembered as part of that chronicle of optimism and

Many times in the 290-year history of

# General Becton Next On Black History Month Series

Lt. Gen. Julius W. Becton, Jr., stationed at Fort Monroe, Va., second highest black officer in the U.S. Army, will speak at 7 p.m., Thursday, Feb. 10, in Andrews Hall, room 100.

General Becton's speech is part of the cultural series sponsored by the Black Student Organization, the Office of Minority Affairs, and the Department of Military Science. As a tribute to Black History Month, he is expected to review the accomplishments of black men and women in the armed services. A question-and-answer period will follow his talk.

General Becton, Deputy Commanding General for Training, TRADOC; and Army Inspector of Training, has been stationed at Fort Monroe since July, 1981. He came to Virginia from Stuttgart, Germany, where he was commander of the VII Corps and completed his third European tour of duty.

Born in Bryn Mawr, Pa., General Becton was called to active duty in July, 1944, from the Army Air Corps Enlisted Reserve which he joined in December, 1943.

# Sonia Sanchez Coming Feb. 15

The Student Association is sponsoring a program and workshop by Sonia Sanchez as part of their Talented Americans Series.

Miss Sanchez, internationally and nationally known to millions as Sister Sonia Sanchez, the black poetess, editor and playwright who rose to prominence in the 1960's with her call for a return to Black consciousness.

She will speak Tuesday, Feb. 15 at 8 p.m., in the Campus Center Ballroom. Admission is \$2.

Miss Sanchez will also give a workshop that Tuesday afternoon from 4-5 p.m. in the Campus Center Ballroom. Workshop participation is limited and registration details may be obtained from the Student Asociation office in the Campus Center, ext. 4350.

### Assembly Bills Affect Benefits

James N. McCord, Jr., chairman of the board on faculty compensation, has circulated a memo to faculty and staff concerning two bills currently under consideration in the General Assembly, House Bill 519 and Senate Bill 250 and how they affect College employees.

These bills are aimed at sheltering state and federal income taxes on VSRS contributions, increasing net pay by 2-4 percent; reducing taxable income by 5 percent, protecting VSRS retirement benefits and continuing to credit members' 5 percent contribution to the employee's portion of the VSRS package.

One objection that has been raised to this legislation, explains McCord, is the difficulty in explaining to state employees that they would have a reduction in gross salary even though take-home pay would be increased by 2-4 percent.

It might be helpful, he suggests, if faculty and staff express their appreciation to Delegate Bagley and Senator Hunter Andrews for sponsoring these bills and also note that the long-term benefits outweigh the short-term problems of explaining the effects of the legislation.

Mail should be addressed to Senator Hunter Andrews and Delegate Richard H. Bagley, General Assembly Building, 910 Capitol Street, Richmond, 23219. Unable to complete the Army Air Corps Pre-Flight School for pilots due to an eye deficiency, he attended the Infantry Officer Candidate School at Fort Benning, Ga. He graduated as a second lieutenant in August, 1945, and was sent to the Pacific Theatre of Operations to serve with the 369th Infantry Regiment of the 93rd Infantry Division. He was later sent to Manila in the Philippines.



General Becton

During the Korean conflict, he served with the Second Division D Infantry Division overseas. In Vietnam he was commander of the 2nd Squad, 17th Cavalry, 101st Airborne Division, and later deputy commander of the Division's Third Brigade.

General Becton was integrated into the Regular Army in 1951 as an Infantry Officer and was promoted to his present rank in November, 1978. He was stationed at several posts, including Washington, D.C., Fort Hood and Fort Dix before being sent to Germany in 1978.

# Artist I-Hsiung Ju Returns to Give Lecture/Demonstration

I-Hsiung Ju, professor of art and Artistin-Residence at Washington and Lee University, who has presented programs for Asia House on several occasions, will return for a lecture demonstration of Chinese painting at 7:30 p.m., Monday, Feb. 14 at the Creative Arts House (Botetourt Unit 8).

Ju is considered one of the few Chinese artists able to blend the worlds of style, technique and idiom to produce a unique form of painting which is both modern and traditionally Oriental. He believes "a Chinese artist is not only a painter, but also a poet and a philosopher."

A prize winner in graphic art, oil painting and Nanga works in various countries, a writer and a lecturer on art, Ju has held many one-man shows in Australia, Canada, China, England, Japan and the

Philippines as well as the United States. He is the author of many books and numerous papers on Chinese arts.

He was elected Professor of the Year for 1971 by the Ring Tum Phi, the Washington and Lee University newspaper and was awarded the Best Art Educator of the Year award for 1974 by the Chinese National Writers and Artists' Association in Taipei,

Ju was born in Kiangyin, Kaiangsu, China in 1923. He graduated from the National University of Amoy in 1947 and received his A.B. degree in Chinese art and literature. Because of the war in China, he went to the Philippines to teach and at the same time to continue his studies. He graduated from the University of Santo Tomas in Manila where he received his B. F. A. and M. A. in history.

# Trumpeter Burns to Play On Sunday Feb. 20

Trumpeter Stephen Burns, who at 23 has already established himself as one of the most exciting soloists in the music world today, will give a performance at 3 p.m., Sunday, Feb. 20, in the Campus Center Ballroom.

#### **Mortar Board**

Mortar Board, the senior honor society which annually recognizes students for their outstanding leadership, scholarship, and service to the college community, each spring, selects three to five percent of the rising senior class for membership.

Mortar Board meets monthly to plan for upcoming events. Members sell mums at the Homecoming game as a fundraiser, and with ODK, organize, the Yule Log Ceremony.

Students wishing to be considered for membership are invited to pick up an information sheet in Dean Jarmon's office, 210 James Blair.

Application deadline is Feb. 18.

For further details, please call the Mortar Board Elections Chairperson, Jean Latu, at 229-2725.

Burns' concert is part of the current Sunday Series of concerts. There is no admission fee.

For his concert Burns will play "Air de Bravoure," by A. Jolivet; "Sicilienne," by G. Faure; "Impromptu," by J. Ibert," two concertos, one by V. Gianinni, the other by H. Tomasi; a Sonata by K. Kennan and Sonata in E. minor by A. Corelli.

Burns will be accompanied by pianist Gary Kudo who will play Chopin's Grand Waltz Brilliante Op. 2 34, No. 1 in A Flat

Burns won the 1982 Avery Fisher Career Grant and in 1981 performed the New York premiere of Gunther Schuller's Trumpet Concerto with Gerard Schwarz and the Y Chamber Orchestra.

Burns' accompanist, Gary Kudo, received his musical training at the University of Southern California. Past summers have found him on the accompanying staffs of the Isomata School of the Arts in California, and at the Aspen Music Festival in Aspen, Colo. Presently he resides in New York City and collaborates with both singers and instrumentalists.



Stephen Burns

Burns has recorded the Shostakovich Concerto for Trumpet and Piano with pianist Carol Rosenberger and the Los Angeles Chamber Orchestra and Gerard Schwarz on Delos records.

# Fine Arts Department Hosts Abner Jonas Lecture

The Fine Arts Department will host a slide lecture by Abner Jonas, professor of art and director of the School of Art, Ohio University, at 4:30 p.m., Tuesday, Feb. 15 in Andrews Hall 201.

Jonas has taught printmaking and drawing at Ohio University since 1964 and has been director of the School of Art since 1980. His slide lecture will include a survey of his art work for the past twenty years and will coincide with the opening of an exhibit of his prints and sculpture in Andrews Hall Gallery.

The exhibit will be on display from Feb. 16 through March 11. The gallery is open to the public daily Monday through Friday from 9 a.m. to 4 p.m.

A reception for Jonas, sponsored by the Muscarelle Museum of Art, will be held in

the Andrews Gallery at 5:30 p.m., following the lecture.

Jonas earned a B.A. degree in Art from Concordia College in Moorhead, Minn., and masters degrees in fine arts, in both painting and printmaking from the University of Iowa, Iowa City. At Iowa he was a

#### French Recital

Eric Chartier, French television personality, will give a recital of prose and poetry selections by major French authors (Villon, Diderot, Baudelaire, Celine, etc.) on Wednesday, Feb. 9, at 8 p.m. in the Campus Center Ballroom.

A reception hosted by Pi Delta Phi, the French department and the French House will follow in the Ballroom.

The texts chosen by Chartier will be distributed at the door.

teaching assistant to internationally known printmaker, Mauricio Lazansky.

Jonas has been included and received numerous awards in both regional and national exhibitions. His art work is represented in the collections of many college art museums throughout the country.

#### Friends of the Library

The Provisional Organization of the Friends of the Library announces a pre-inaugural lecture by Julius P. Barclay, Curator of Rare Books at the Alderman Library of the University of Virginia, in the Botetourt Theatre of the Earl Gregg Swem Library at 7:30 p.m. on Friday, Feb. 18.

Barclay will talk about the rare book and manuscript collections of the University of Virginia.

# Business school faculty to participate in Southeast AIDS

Several members of the faculty of the School of Business Administration will participate in the program of the 13th annual meeting of the Southeast American Institute for Decision Sciences, Feb. 9-11 in Williamsburg.

Donald J. Messmer, professor of business administration, is serving as local arrangements chairman for the conference which is expected to attract over 250 to one of the Institute's larger programs. Prominent in this year's program are several sessions on mico-computers, as well as paper sessions, a number of workshops, tutorials, panel discussions and symposia.

At the President's Luncheon on Thursday, Feb. 10, the featured speaker will be

Maury C. Roe, vice president of market development, The Coca-Cola Company. Roe has been with the Coca Cola Company for 32 years, serving in a variety of positions in several of Coca-Cola soft drinks workwide. During the luncheon, "outstanding paper" awards will be presented to Cash awards will accompany certificates for outstanding student papers.

Welcoming remarks at the President's Luncheon will be given by President, Thomas A. Graves, Jr.

Papers delivered at the conference will be printed in the proceedings of the meeting.

Margaret K. Schaefer and Sidney H. Lawrence will present a paper entitled "Optimal Maintenance Center Inventories for Fault-Tolerant Repairable Systems," at a session on inventory control and scheduling.

J. Stephen Levkoff will present a paper entitled "Discount Rate Implications of the Three Parameter Asset Pricing Model," at a session on Hurdle rates for investment decisions at which Richard Flood will be a discussant.

Leykoff, Stuart L. William and James R.

# School Systems Set Interviews

Tuesday - Feb. 15 Independent Educational Services (private schools) 9:00 a.m.-4:30 p.m. J-305

Thursday - Feb. 17 York County Public Schools 9:00 a.m.-4:30 p.m. J-305

King George County Public Schools 9:00 a.m.-4:30 p.m. J-305

Friday - Feb. 18 Lynchburg City Public Schools 9:00 a.m.-4:30 p.m. J-305

Nelson County Public Schools 10:00 a.m.-4:30 p.m. J-305

Tuesday - Feb. 22
Portsmouth City Public Schools
9:00 a.m.-4:30 p.m.
J-305

Wednesday - Feb. 23
Prince Edward County
Public Schools
10:00 a.m.-4:30 p.m.
J-305
Thursday - Feb. 24
Manassas City Public Schools
1:30 p.m.-4:30 p.m.

Friday - Feb. 25 Manassas City Public Schools 9:00 a.m.-12 noon J-305

J-305

\*Second Offense

Haltiner will be discussants at a session on investments.

William H. Hawthorne will be a discussant at a program on the applications of managerial accounting and budgeting.

James E. Smith will be chairman of a program on tax theory in practice at which Jean C. Wyer will be a discussant.

William T. Geary will chair a session on topics in financial accounting at which Lyn F. Wheeler will be a discussant. Geary will be a discussant at a session on current accounting problems.

William O'Connell will be a discussant at a session on small business and personal finance and John H. McCray will be coordinator for a workshop on current work research in dollar unit sampling.

A paper entitled "Construct Validation of Khandwalla's Control and Information System Scale at the Subunit Level of Analysis," will be presented by Richard C. Hoffman at a session on strategy, goals and control.

James R. Haltiner is one of the authors of a paper on the analysis of bank holding company operating performance under FASB 33, as part of the program on banking and financial markets. John Parkany will be a discussant at that program.

William Rice will be a discussant at a session on selected topics of research in marketing.

### ASSISTANT DEAN REGISTRAR - OFFICE MANAGER

Marshall-Wythe School of Law, College of William and Mary. Prefer demonstrated ability and/or experience in administration and as a supervisor of office staff. Bachelor's degree required. Competitive salary and benefits. Resume should be addressed by February 14, 1983 to Marshall-Wythe School of Law, Williamsburg, Virginia 23185. EEO/AA Employer. Women and minorities are encouraged to apply.

# ASSISTANT TO THE DIRECTOR Position Description

Primarily serves as the fund-raising officer for the Virginia Institute of Marine Science reporting directly to the Director of the Institute with secondary responsibility in the area of Public Relations and consulting on a regular basis with the Office of Development of the College of William and Mary.

Fund-raising responsibilities include, but are not limited to, the planning and implementation of a program to meet the needs of a recently announced capital campaign and the establishment of a Comprehensive Development Program. The Assistant to the Director must provide support and advice to the Marine Science Development Council including: identification, cultivation, and solicitation of major corporate, foundation, and individual prospects.

It is anticipated that upon development of a Comprehensive Development Program, the Assistant to the Director would assume increased responsibilities and eventual supervision of a Public Relation Program.

#### Qualifications

College degree in a closely related field required with graduate degree preferred. Related experience in fund-raising and/or public relations extremely helpful. Successful candidate will be a highly motivated individual possessing strong interpersonal, communications, and organizational skills.

#### Salary

\$22,000 - \$27,000 dependent upon qualifications.

#### Application

Nominations and applications should be received by Thomas J. Kuchinka, Search Committee, Virginia Institute of Marine Science, Gloucester Point, Virginia 23062 before February 18, 1983.

# Telephone Equipment Economy

Among several suggestions received from the Department of Telecommunications (DOT) in Richmond, we feel that the following merit the attention of each of us within the College:

- Remember that certain kinds of routine State business can be effected more
  quickly and inexpensively by telephone than through correspondence; so,
  analyze the demands of your message. If written copies are genuinely essential,
  use correspondence. If such written record is not required, however, use
  telephone service.
- Avoid moving and rearranging offices unless absolutely necessary. The cost of
  moving telephone equipment can be quite high, so it is to your advantage to
  get an estimate through my office before committing yourself to telephone
  moves.
- Resist the temptation to request multiple lines into a single instrument; "key sets" are expensive. Our Centrex equipment allows the transfer of calls without operator assistance.
- 4. Avoid equating large telephone apparatus with rank. The DOT communications specialists can assist in making determinations as to the proper type of equipment necessary for the efficient operation of your office.
- Contact this office before deciding on specific telephone equipment lines, or services. We will call a DOT services specialist who usually can help you make better informed choices.

The above items can be consolidated into one, I believe: Proper planning for telephone services can improve operational efficiency and SAVE MONEY.

And, finally, I would remind each of you again to use the SCATS lines instead of using the direct-dial facility.

Thank you for your attention to and cooperation in these matters.

Dennis K. Cogle Assistant Vice President for Business Affairs

# **Honor Council Report**

**Fall Semester Trials** Guilty Plagiarism F on paper Written/oral Reprimand Permanent Expulsion\* Cheating Guilty Cheating Guilty Suspension Spring & Summer 1983 F in Course Probation until Graduation Written/Oral Reprimand Lying Guilty Written/Oral Reprimand Suspension until Spring 1983 Probation until Graduation Cheating Not Guilty Cheating Guilty Suspension until Fall 1983 Must Reapply for admission F in Course Probation until Graduation Written/Oral Reprimand Cheating Guilty Required to withdraw from School eligible to reapply F in Course Written/Oral Reprimand Probation until Graduation

### Calendar

#### **WEDNESDAY, FEBRUARY 9**

Jewelry Sale, CC Lobby, 10 a.m. - 7 p.m. AA Meeting, CC, Gold Room, 11 - 12 noon. Yates Dorm, Carnation sale, CC, Lobby 11 - 1 p.m.

Faculty Luncheon Group, CC, Room D, 11 - 1 p.m.

Assertiveness Training, CC, Sit 'n Bull Room,  $3-5\ p.m.$ 

Day Student Council, Day Student House, 3 p.m.

Student Financial Aid Application Seminars, CC, Little Theatre 3:30, 4:30 p.m. & 7:30 p.m.

Alpha Kappa Alpha, ticket sales, CC, Lobby, 4 - 6:30 p.m.

Venture Program, CC, Room D, 4 - 5 p.m. WMCF, CC, Gold Room, 5 - 6 p.m. Alpha Phi Omega, CC, Room C, 5:30 p.m. Delta Gamma, CC, Room D, 5:30 p.m. Alpha Chi Omega Elections, Tucker 120, 6 - 9:30 p.m.

Math Help Session, Morton 20, 6 - 7:30 p.m. Bicentennial Debates, Morton Hall, 7 - 11 p.m. Phi Mu Alpha, CC, Rooms A&B, 7 p.m. Circle K, CC, Sit 'n Bull, 7 p.m. Basketball - EAST CAROLINA U. W&M Hall,

7:30 p.m.
Junior Board, CC, Room C, 8 p.m.
Poet Eric Chartier, CC, Ballroom, 8 p.m.

#### THURSDAY, FEBRUARY 10

Yates Dorm, Carnation sales, CC, Lobby, 11

CSA Mass, Wren Chapel, 12:45 p.m. History Department Coffee, PBK, Dodge Room, 3 - 4 p.m.

Alpha Kappa Alpha, ticket sales, CC, Lobby, 4 - 6:30 p.m.

NTSA, CC, Gold Room, 5:15 p.m. Canterbury, Wren Chapel, 5:30 p.m. Alpha Kappa Alpha, rehearsal, CC, Little Theatre, 6 - 7 p.m.

Nuclear Disarmament Study Group, Rogers 100, 7 p.m.

Bicentennial Debates, Morton Hall, 7 - 11 p.m. Econ Review, Morton 141, 7 - 10 p.m. Panhel, CC, Room D, 7 p.m. Sigma Nu, Wren Chapel, 7:30 p.m. Seminar, "Managing Stress," CC, Ballroom, 7:30 p.m.

FCA, CC, Little Theatre, 7:30 p.m.

#### FRIDAY, FEBRUARY 11

Yates Dorm, carnation sales; CC, Lobby, 11 - 1 p.m.

WMCF Book Table, CC, Lobby, 11 - 5 p.m. Faculty Club Board Meeting, CC, Room D, 2 p.m.

WMCF, CC, Sit 'n Bull, 5:30 p.m. Alpha Kappa Alpha Fashion Show, Dance, CC Ballroom, 7 p.m.

Alpha Phi Omega, PBK, Dodge Room 9 p.m. Delta Gamma Social, CC, Little Theatre, 9 p.m.

SA Movies, W&M Hall, 7 and 9 p.m.

#### SATURDAY, FEBRUARY 12

Mary & William Law Society Conference, CC, 8 a.m. - 5 p.m.

Career Exploration Day, Morton, 8 a.m. Navigators, Swem Library, Botetourt Gallery, 9 a.m. - 3 p.m.

Women's Soccer Try-outs, JBT No. 2, 2 - 4 p.m.

BASKETBALL - OLD DOMINION, W&M Hall, 7:30 p.m.

Delta Sigma Theta, CC, Little Theatre, 9 p.m.

#### SUNDAY, FEBRUARY 13

CSA Mass, CC, Ballroom, 10:30 a.m. Yates Dorm, carnation sale, CC, Lobby, 11 - 1 p.m.

P. E. Majors Club - Jog-a-thon, W&M Hall, noon - 2 p.m.

Zeta Phi Beta, CC, Sit 'n Bull, noon - 2 p.m. SA Movies, W&M Hall, 3, 7, 10 p.m. Brown Dorm, Spaghetti Dinner, CC, Ballroom, 6 p.m.

SAC - Student Concern Committee, CC Little Theatre, 7 p.m.

NTSA, CC, Sit 'n Bull, 7 p.m. Cinema Classics Society, Millington audit. 7

#### MONDAY, FEBRUARY 14

IEAHC Luncheon, CC, Room C, noon.

History Dept. Luncheon, CC, Room D, noon. Delta Gamma, CC, Sit 'n Bull, 4 p.m. Publications Council, CC, Room D, 4:30 p.m. NTSA CC Gold Room, 5:15 p.m.
Tri Delta, Tucker 120, 6:30 p.m.
Phi Mu Alpha, CC, Rooms A&B, 6:30 p.m.
Freshman Board, CC, Room C, 7 p.m.
Zeta Phi Beta, CC, Gold Room 7 p.m.

Phi Mu Alpha, American Composer Recital, CC, Ballroom, 8 p.m.

Harrison Lecture, Dr. Main, PBK, Dodge Room, 8 p.m. SA Valentine Dance, W&M Hall, 9 p.m.

#### **TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 15**

Resource Seminar for Women, CC, Room C, 10:45 a.m.

Sonia Sanchez workshop, CC Rooms A&B, 4 -

BSA Finance Committee, CC, Room C, 3 p.m. SAC, CC, Little Theatre, 4 p.m.

WMCF, CC, Gold Room, 5 p.m. Alpha Phi Omega — pledging, CC, Sit 'n Bull 5:30 p.m.

Alpha Phi Omega, CC, Rooms A&B, 6 p.m. Christian Science Organization, Wren Chapel, 6 p.m.

Science Fiction Club, CC, Room D, 7 p.m. CSA Mass, Wren Chapel, 7:15 p.m. College Republicans, CC, Sit 'n Bull, 7:30

Last Lecture Series, Millington aud. 7:30 p.m. Sonia Sanchez, CC, Ballroom, 8 p.m. Sophomore Steering Committee, CC, Room C,

# Classified

#### FOR SALE

Sofa, blue Mediterranean, and matching chair. Heavy construction, in good condition, \$250. Two upholstered Mediterranean side chairs, blue and green embossed design, \$60. Two Early American ceramic living room lamps, red and wood design, \$20 each. Call after 6 p.m., 253-2890.

REFRIGERATOR - 5 cu. feet, excellent condition, \$100. Call 229-3927 evenings.

2 Murray 3-Speed bicycles, nearly new condition. 1 His, 1 Hers; \$75 each, both \$125. Call 220-0068.

DOUBLE BED compl. colonial antiqued white \$34. Two matching sidetables (\$14 each) and occasional table \$18 (or all \$75). Black iron army cot w/mattr. \$12. Couch, converts to 2 single beds or double bed \$30. Table top floor lamp \$20. Strong cartop carrier/compact car \$15. Phone 229-1429.

TWO-OVEN STOVE in working condition, price \$100. If interested, contact Michelle Kem or Kerrie Thomas at X4507.

FIREWOOD FOR SALE: all first-quality, split hardwood. \$40 per half-cord, delivered. Call 564-9493 evenings.

SKIS, SKI POOLS, \$45; ski boots (size 8), \$25; 3 VW radial tires (good condition), \$15; 2 VW winter tires, \$40; aloe vera plants, each \$5; used Packard typewriter, \$15. Call 229-9378.

#### FOR RENT

FEMALE ROOMMATE needed to share 2 BR furnished apt. in Conway Gardens. \$175/mo. plus ½ utilities; except heat. Call Barbara at 229-0247 or ext. 4768. Grad student preferred.

FEMALE ROOMMATE needed to share fully-furnished, 1 BR. apt. 1½ miles from campus. Only \$138/mo. plus ½ electricity. Call Teresa 229-3174 or X4486.

SUMMER SUB-LET available. 3 BR. house, modern kitchen, 2½ baths, air conditioning, pool, quiet neighborhood, furnished. \$400/mo + deposit. P.O. Box 977, Williamsburg, Va. or 220-3095.

APARTMENT TO SHARE - 2 BR., 1½ baths, 3rd floor w/balcony, extra large living room, fully furnished. Woodshire Apts. Right Away! Call Wayne at 220-0068.

2 BR. WATERFRONT APT. 4 miles from the college. \$350 per month. Available Feb. 1. Call 564-9135.

1 BR. available in 3 BR. apt. at Parkway Apt. Available 1st week in March. Call Alan Brodie 253-4471 or 229-8214.

#### WANTED

SABBATICAL? 3 MATURE FEMALE LAW students seek September to May lease for home in Williamsburg for 1983-84 school year. Furnished or unfurnished. References available. P.O. Box 977, Williamsburg, Va. or 220-3095.

WANTED — Students with W. S. I. for summer employment on a neighborhood staff. Call 229-7605 after 6 p.m.

Male needed to share house with 1 male. Own room plus shared kitchen, living, bath. Located ½ mi. from campus. \$165 plus utilities. Available 15 Feb. (negotiable) Phone 253-0592.

GRADUATE STUDENT working on thesis. Seeks position as house sitter for the months May - August. Faculty or staff needing house sitter. Contact Sarah Saunders 565-2850 or Dept. of Sociology, ext. 4326.

#### LOST

Ladies digital watch, burgundy face and band. Lost Friday afternoon before 4 p.m., next to College Wall on Richmond Road. Reward offered. Call 4058 Cafe Agnew.

Lost light brown London Fog all-weather coat. 2nd floor bathroom, Jones Hall, Jan. 31. Please call Mariam at 229-6617 or 253-2892.

PAIR OF BROWN leather gloves. Call ext. 4455, Miriam.

#### FOUND

MADE IN SCOTLAND brown wool scarf in lobby James Blair. Can be claimed at budget office, J.B. 101.

FOUND THURSDAY, grey and black striped calico cat. Green collar with metal studs, in vicinity of Cary Stadium. To claim call John or Greg 229-4363.

GOLD WATCH by Tucker Hall. Call to identify, the Department of Internal Auditing at 253-4027.

FOUND OUTSIDE LANDRUM, Ladies gold watch. Call Molly ext. 4288.

MAN'S WATCH, at Crim Dell bus stop, 11 p.m. on Sunday, Jan. 16. Call Carl at x4534 to identify and claim.

MEN'S TINTED SUNGLASSES. Call Personnel Office. X4214 to identify.

GLASSES WITH BROWN RIMS, vicinity of James Blair. Owner may claim at JB 310.

Man's digital watch, vicinity of Yates, Jan. 28. Call Ken at ext. 4250, Yates 109.

WOMAN'S BLACK VELVET jacket and man's Derby hat, in Dodge Room, PBK, following Charter Day program. To claim call Registrar's office, ext. 4245.

#### SERVICES

VIOLIN LESSONS available, beginner and intermediate levels. Call Mark at 220-1796.

CHILD CARE AND SOME TRANSPORTA-TION after school three days/week for two elementary school girls. Call 220-1091 evenings.

The new owners of Town and Country Early Learning Center cordially invite you and your child to spend a free morning with us to experience our program, staff and facility. We offer certified teachers for before and after school, full and half day and drop-in programs, ages 2 to 10 years. Please contact Vanessa Schneider or Charlie Eubank at 229-6477 for additional information.

# **Employment**

The following positions are open to all qualified individuals; however, current faculty and classified employees will receive first consideration. Except where noted, inquiries and applications should be made at the Personnel Office, 201 James Blair Hall, and not at the department where the opening exists. Call 229-JOBS (229-5627) for an updated listing and 24-hour service. An EEO/AA employer.

RESEARCH ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICER A (Grade 9) — Salary range \$15,213 to \$20,791 per year. Starting salary dependent upon experience or exceptional qualifications and previous salary level of appointee. No. 540.Incumbent is responsible for administrative and fiscal management of research grants and contracts. Functions include interpreting requirement of contracts and regulations, reviewing budgets, projecting each requirements, monitoring contract performance milestones, and submitting invoices and reports to sponsors. Qualifications — Bachelor's degree in accounting preferred. Strong background in computerized accounting systems and a basic knowledge of Federal procurement regulations preferred. Good oral and written communication skills preferred. Location-VIMS (Sponsored Research Administration Department) Deadline — 02/10/83.

INFORMATION OFFICER B (Coordinator of Development Research) (Grade 10)--Salary range \$16,631 to \$22,718 per year. Starting salary dependent upon experience or exceptional qualifications and previous salary level of appointee. No. 219. Primary responsibilities include the implementation of comprehensive donor research and evaluation operation, and helping formulate strategies to link projects with potential donors. Provides administrative support to the Vice President implementing projects as assigned. Qualifications -Bachelor's degree preferred. Excellent oral and written communication skills required. Demonstrated ability in research techniques preferred. Alumna/ Alumnus of The College of William and Mary preferred. Location — University Advancement.Deadline - 02/18/83.

# William and Mary NEWS

The William and Mary News is published weekly by the Office of University Communications during the academic year, except when the College is in recess, and twice each month in June, July and August.

Barbara Ball, editor

News items for the News should be in hand at James Blair 310 by 5 p.m. on the Thursday preceding the Tuesday of publication. Short items may be phoned in to the office at ext. 4331. Please turn in information about coming events as soon as possible, at least two weeks before the event is to take place.

s Uttice, production

Classified advertisements may be submitted by members of the College Community, faculty, staff and students. The rate is \$3 for three consecutive insertions of not more than 40 words each.